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April 28, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

I am pleased to transmit my recommendations for a strategy to move forward the King County Correctional Facility (KCCF) Integrated Security Project (ISP).  The proposed strategy, contained in the enclosed report, is consistent with policy direction given by the Metropolitan King County Council with respect to the ISP, and the closely related to the Jail Operational Master Plan (OMP).  To implement the proposed strategy, I am requesting Council approval of four items:

· Removal of funding restrictions placed on the current ISP appropriation.


· Removal of a portion of the funding restrictions placed on the current Jail Health Services (JHS) appropriation. 


· Funding for initiatives that have arisen through the OMP process that could be readily incorporated into the ISP project.


· Additional funding for the core ISP project to pay for project start delay and reprogramming. 

Background

In the 2003 adopted budget council approved a proposed increase of $16.3 million to the ISP budget but added a proviso restricting expenditure authority on the project until Council approved the Jail OMP.  $4.7 million of restricted 2002 budget authority was carried over from 2002 to 2003.  Although the Council recognized the importance of the ISP, the expenditure restrictions were placed on the project to ensure that, to the extent possible, the design of the ISP not preclude potential outcomes from the OMP.  The proviso language encouraged moving forward with the ISP prior to completion of the OMP using the following approach:


· Accelerating identification of ISP security electronics design issues early in the OMP process.

· Confirming that the ISP security electronics design would be flexible and robust enough to allow implementation of any conceivable recommendations from the OMP.


· To the greatest extent possible, incorporating new design and construction recommendations into the ISP as they emerge from the OMP process.

This proposal takes the next step toward implementation of the ISP consistent with Council policy direction, and consistent with the OMP consultant’s recommendations.  The proposal is also consistent with guidance received from the OMP Advisory Group, a joint legislative-executive group that monitors progress of the OMP as well as the ISP.

Emergency Declaration

On July 21, 2003 the King County Council adopted Ordinance 14715, declaring the ISP an emergency project, and waiving standard procurement processes. 

The Council release of expenditure restrictions and approval of an emergency declaration came with commitments from the Executive Branch to effectively deal with the following legislative policy concerns:

· Competitive process for contract selection:  Although the formal bidding requirements and procurement process was waived, Councilmembers gave clear policy guidance that, to the greatest extent possible, an expedited competitive process should be used to select the contractors working on the project.
  

· Maximize use of small and disadvantaged businesses and apprenticeship programs:  Again, although it was acknowledged that there was a need to move forward quickly with the project, Councilmembers had a concern that moving forward under the emergency declaration could completely eliminate county policy regarding small and disadvantaged businesses and apprenticeship goals.  

· Flexibility to incorporate OMP initiatives:  In large part, the restrictions placed on the 2003 ISP budget to ensure that, to the extent possible, the design of the ISP not preclude potential outcomes from the OMP. In response to this concern, I made a firm commitment to remain flexible during the ISP implementation, and, to the greatest extent possible, incorporate emerging OMP concepts and capital construction recommendations into the ISP.
The Executive Branch has made every effort to move forward in a prudently expeditious fashion with the ISP consistent with the Council directions listed above.  Emergency efforts have been carefully balanced with an expedited procurement process and evaluation of long-term design needs, consistent with the OMP.    The following emergency response approach has been taken in the ISP:

· Protection of life and property:  the consultant jail security electronics experts worked with FMD electricians to thoroughly evaluate all system components.  Immediate minor repairs were made where possible, to guard against immediate system failure.
· Interim Response Plan:  FMD, DAJD, and the consultants immediately put together an emergency response plan that would allow the team to quickly launch into emergency construction work if necessary.  Once on board, the construction contractor weighed in on the plan.

· Data collection/design:  An in-depth system “discovery” process was undertaken.  This process involved thorough research and documentation of the existing electronics system and documenting deficiencies.  This data was critical for final design, and to dramatically reduce the risk of system failure during construction. The discovery process lasted three months.  Of course, in addition to data collection, system design work was also done during this phase.

· Construction:  The contractor, Turner Construction, has been authorized to begin critical path software and hardware engineering work.  Turner and King County are scheduled to sign a construction contract in May 2004, to authorize full project completion. 

Our approach to the emergency response maximized competitiveness in contractor selection while minimizing procedural timelines.  Additionally, the ISP project contract with Turner Construction requires Turner to adhere to all of the county’s requirements with regard to small and disadvantaged business and apprenticeship goals.  The contract will be monitored and reports will be issued on a monthly basis. 
OMP Initiatives

There are two proposals for which funding is being requested as part if the strategy contained in this report: 1) design and contract modifications to maximize security system flexibility, and 2) a structural and operational reconfiguration of the Intake, Transfer and Release space in the KCCF.  I am recommending modification of the current ISP design to include approximately $1.15 million dollars of infrastructure improvements to provide enhanced flexibility for future jail operations.  The primary design changes associated with this initiative are as follows:

· Conversion from an analog to digital electronic system enhances the capability of much of the building’s electronics.  


· Installation of lateral infrastructure:  The original ISP scope focused on the vertical backbone of the system.  Given potential changes in operations that could be recommended from the OMP process, installation of lateral lines was deemed necessary to ensure that the new system could accommodate potential future operations.

The second ISP initiative that was an outgrowth of the OMP process to date is the reconfiguration of the ITR space in the KCCF.  The current ITR configuration is inefficient and poses many limitations for improving security, incorporating Jail Health’s new directions, and taking advantage of new business practices and technology.  With the proposed renovation, including extensive structural modifications and expected operational improvements, significant ongoing savings are projected.  The $4.7 million cost of the proposed capital improvements will be paid for with ongoing operating cost reductions.  A detailed report describing this initiative can be found in Appendix D of the enclosed report.

Implementation of this initiative is strongly recommended by the OMP consultant team.  Highlights of the proposal are listed below:

· The “open office concept” improves security through better observation of inmates, enhances staff safety, and promotes a more collaborative work environment among staff performing different functions. 


· The JHS space increases significantly to support its strategic business plan.  When inmates arrive, there is space for initial assessments and, if necessary, exams.  After the inmate is booked, JHS has additional space for exam rooms, storage, and interviews.


· This more open plan should provide greater flexibility to support improved business practices and new technology.


· Fewer doors throughout ITR allow central control to operate key perimeter doors and eliminate floor control. The collocation of the property and reception functions also contributes to staff savings.

Jail Health Services

The $2.7 million for in the ISP for JHS improvements was restricted, pending completion of strategic planning efforts in JHS.  There are, however, two major components of the JHS work that should be done immediately as part of the ISP.  I am requesting release of expenditure restrictions in the amount of $1.1 to fund these two items:

· Exam Room Improvements:  Exam rooms on floors 1, 2, 3, 4 and 7 through 11th will be remodeled to increase safety and improve operational efficiency. 
     

· Health Assessment Clinic Addition:  This work will covert a former captain's office into a 480 square feet clinic with blood draw area, three exam rooms, small waiting area for inmates and a clerical workstation.

The release of JHS expenditure restrictions for these two items listed above are included in this funding request.  Future release of expenditure restrictions will be requested as part of the 2005 budget process after operational planning efforts have been completed. 

There are two separate JHS CIP projects that were also included in the proviso expenditure restrictions: 1) Jail Health Equipment, and 2) Jail Health Suicide Improvements.  I am requesting release of expenditure restrictions on these two projects, as well as the $1.1 million of Jail Health work in the ISP projects.  This work can best be done as part of the ISP.

Project Status

Significant progress has been made on the ISP, in large part due to the emergency declaration.  The project is, conservatively, 6 months ahead in its execution process as a result of the Emergency Declaration, as compared to the schedule for implementation that would have been encountered without it. Longer term, the Declaration will result in a cutover to the New Central Control Room (CCR) almost 8 months earlier than without the declaration.  The CCR cutover represents the point in the project where the security system is no longer in jeopardy of complete failure.  Even before the CCR cutover, the stability of the security system improves as the project construction progresses.

Funding Requirements

I am requesting release of expenditure restrictions placed on the current level of appropriation for the ISP, as well as additional funding to pay for the proposed modifications in scope.  Table 5.B (at the end of the Executive Summary, and also in Section 5 of the full report) provides a crosswalk between the 2003 appropriation, expenditure restrictions and releases, and the current request.  Table 5.C (also at the end of the Executive Summary and in Section 5 of the full report) provides a financing plan for the project as requested.

The three components of cost changes described in previous sections of this report are:

· Maximum Flexibility  

· ITR Reconfiguration

· Jail Health Services

The other two cost elements considerations indicated in Table 5.B are operational/implementation cost savings and changes to the estimated ISP cost (other than the Maximum Flexibility initiative). 

When construction work takes place in a correctional facility, there is a certain level of operational staffing required to support implementation of the construction project.  This operational/implementation support provides the necessary level of security and assistance to the contractor to allow them to work expeditiously in the correctional facility.  Through an iterative process, the OMP consultant team has worked with the OMP Advisory Group, FMD, DAJD, and Turner Construction to reduce the original $7 million appropriated in the ISP project for implementation costs.  The current estimate of implementation costs is $4,593,000.  There are continuing discussions between the Executive Branch and the King County Auditor’s Office regarding this cost estimate. 

There are potential additional efficiencies that should likely reduce implementation costs but cannot be quantified at this time.  The project team is establishing a process that will include consideration of the following elements:

· Refine the construction schedule to reduce the time the contractor is working in the building.


· Explore alternatives for relocating clinic and infirmary operations to see if the time required for inmate relocations can be reduced.


· Re-examine the need for officer escorts on unoccupied floors after testing escorts on floor 11.


· Evaluate the ability to staff some posts with regular time vs overtime since overtime continues to be the method for budgeting.

Additional ISP Capital Project Costs

The total increase to the ISP (excluding JHS and ITR) is about $3.54 million.  This sum includes all work associated with the maximum flexibility initiative, as well as added costs for preliminary system testing and discovery, consultant evaluation of OMP initiatives, compression of the construction schedule, delays associated with the funding restrictions and re-evaluation of scope, and development manager costs.

The added costs not related to the flexibility initiative, which total about $2.25 million, are offset by savings in implementation costs.  

Funding Request

Release of the expenditure restrictions, plus the total additional appropriation will fund the core ISP project, all of the new ISP initiatives resulting to date from the OMP, as well as the components of the JHS work that can move forward immediately.  The total additional funding requested is approximately $5.85 million.  Of that amount, $4.7 million for the ITR renovation will be paid through operational savings.  

If you have any questions, please feel free to call FMD Director Kathy Brown at 296-0631.   Ms. Brown, DAJD Director Larry Mayes, and Seattle/King County Department of Public Health Director Alonzo Plough will gladly arrange a tour of the facility for interested members to see first hand how the proposal would increase safety, improve jail operations, and improve Jail Health Services.


Thank you in advance for your review of this report and consideration of the enclosed motion approving the report.  

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget


OMP Advisory Group Members


Alonzo Plough, Director, Seattle/King County Department of Public Health


Larry Mayes, Interim Director, Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD)


Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)


Kathy Brown, Division Director, Facilities Management Division, DES







